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Chairman – Cllr Allyn Thomas

MINUTES
Of a remote meeting held on
Wednesday 30th September 2020 at 7.30pm
In attendance:	Cllrs Allyn Thomas (Chairman), Graham Bevan (Vice Chairman), Penelope James, Bob Akehurst and Terry Hodges. Clerk – Cathy Skinner

	20.35
	Cllr Thomas welcomed all to the meeting.

There were no apologies for absence.


	20.36

20.36.1
	COUNCIL

Declarations of Interest
Cllr Thomas declared a personal interest in item 9.1 (b), pre-application to erect an agricultural barn in Agester Lane. Although the Parish Council is not required to comment on this application, Cllr Thomas has had discussions with other neighbours and the landowner as he is resident in Agester Lane.


	20.37
	TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the previous meeting held on 29th July 2020 were agreed as a true and accurate record. 

Proposed by Cllr Bevan, seconded by Cllr Hodges. AGREED


	20.38
	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE PREVIOUS MINUTES (not covered in this agenda)

There were none.


	20.39
	DISTRICT & COUNTY COUNCILLORS REPORTS

Cllr David Beaney’s report follows:

“So obviously quite a lot has happened since I last reported to the council so I’ll start by running through stuff related to coronavirus and then give a few bits on more recent news. 
Coronavirus
Dover District Council Community Hub provided a seven-days a week service to support the most vulnerable members of the community during lockdown, with everything from hot meals, to collecting shopping and prescriptions, and befriending services for those isolating at home alone. Over 24,000 contacts were made between March and July. The council now considering applications to its general Community Grants Fund, which includes £27,500 allocated by the Council, along with a £12,500 contribution from the Dover District Lotto. The council was also in charge of 

administering the Government’s various business grant support and relief schemes and I know from speaking to some of them people were actually quite impressed 

with the speed with which they did sit. For a council anyway. In the end grants totalling over £24 million were delivered to over 2,100 local businesses. The council also launched The Back to Business Hub on 15 June to provide proactive support to help local small and medium size enterprises re-open safely as lockdown restrictions started to ease. On top of these things the council also had its statutory services to deliver. I was pleased that refuse collection continued without any reduced service, where we understand there were certain service reductions elsewhere in the county like in Canterbury. On fly-tipping I personally raised a number of incidents reported in Alkham and was one of those publicly calling for KCC’s recycling sites to reopen, as I didn’t see why they couldn’t operate within social distancing rules. With the council leader and the local MP our area led the way in terms of pressure on this and I’m pleased KCC eventually listened. Public parks were kept open so people could continue to get out during lockdown, and I’m pleased to see other things now return like the re-opening of the mobile café and temporary toilet facilities up the road at Kearsney Abbey. And then more recent news. In terms of housing Plans have been approved for a £3m project to build 24 properties as interim accommodation for local people who find themselves temporarily homeless.  They include 8 one-bedroom flats at Stockdale Gardens in Deal, and 16 studio flats at Kimberley Close in Dover.  Both are brownfield sites owned by the council and the project forms part of the commitment to reduce the reliance on B&B accommodation which has proved a significant cost. Plans have also been agreed to build 26 new council homes at Napchester Road in Whitfield. Permission for the housing, an access road and associated enabling drainage works has been granted.  Work is underway to progress the highways designs, the appointment of a main contractor, and the transfer of the land.  In the end there should be four-bedroom houses, Ten three-bedroom houses, Four two-bedroom houses, Eight two-bedroom flats, Two one-bedroom flats. Social housing is a focus and despite the Covid-19 budgetary pressures I’m told the money set aside for directly delivered projects is still there and that the council is looking at some 80 small sites across the district. 
In terms of local businesses
The Dover Co-Innovation Hub I’ve mentioned before in these reports. It’s the old Co-op building in Dover that’s been turned into a space for pop-up stalls to try selling their products without paying business rates, with the hope that successful ones would then open up in the main high street. There are currently 24 small businesses trading there and it took a while but the first business to start trading from their own premises was Angela Hoskins who opened her Preloved Plus store at 2 Cherry Tree Avenue. And now we’ve got the Gaby Redman Design Studio, selling upcycled home décor, which moved into 7 Cannon Street in Dover on August 1st. I really liked this project and visited when it first started so I’m really pleased to see it actually starting to work in terms of its original aim. I know the council is looking at other uses for that building but I understand it’s also looking for new premises so that the shopping centre can continue. 
Financial impact and recovery
As you can imagine the financial implications for the council from Covid-19 have been profound, with everything from extra homelessness to business rates, loss of income from the leisure centre, loss of parking income. 

Budgetary pressure was expected to be between £3 million and £9 million, with only about £1.25 million being given in support by central government.

The plan was to offset this with a mixed approach. The council has decent reserves so transferring some of these, borrowing a bit more against assets like the new leisure centre. A review is also underway looking at capital projects in the pipeline which haven’t yet started. The financial plan also includes £2.5 million set aside currently dubbed as a town centre regeneration fund but I understand the intention is not necessarily to only support town centre businesses. It was about putting money aside knowing businesses of all types could have a rocky road ahead and ensuring we are ready to support them but I understand exactly what the schemes will be is still very much up for discussion. 

And that’s it really for now. Happy for questions.“                                                    ends

Cllr-David.Beaney@DOVER.GOV.UK


	20.40
	PUBLIC CONTRIBUTION TIME

No members of the public were present.


	20.41

20.41.1


20.41.2

20.41.3






20.41.4


20.41.5


20.41.6


	FINANCE

The following payments were approved:
Clerk salary & expenses August £327.31 and September £334.43

The Finance report was noted – balance £23324.37

Asset register – an error was recorded by Cllr James – the value for the ‘unsuitable for HGV’s’ signs should state 8 signs at a value of £1602. The register was amended and will be re-stated at year end March 2021.

Cllr Hodges will look at the parish council’s insurance policy document to check that items such as the phone box are adequately covered.

Maintenance Contracts – Cllr Thomas will contact Goddard’s and confirm if there will be any more cuts of the verges.

NALC – Clerk Salaries
An increase has been awarded which increases the monthly salary by £8.45.

Budget Planning 2021/2022
In preparation for the precept request in December, it was agreed that the Clerk and Cllr James will prepare a draft budget for consideration at the next meeting.





	

20.42
	

COMMUNITY FIBRE BROADBAND PARTNERSHIP

Cllr James reported that homes in Selsted and Swingfield have joined the scheme bringing the total to over 140. Cllr Bevan confirmed that Denton is ready to go ahead and that the grant per household is now £7K. Cllr Thomas suggests that this is taken up as soon as possible in case KCC’s grant pot runs out.


	20.43

20.43.1
















20.43.2


20.43.3










	PLANNING

Applications:

DOV20/01012 Cherry Tree, Shelvin Farm Road – erection of a detached dwelling (existing dwelling to be demolished)

The council noted that no objections have been made by neighbours of the property and agreed that they have no objection to this application subject to the removal of the onsite mobile home within demolition of existing dwelling. 
AGREED NO OBJECTION (with condition).

DOV20/00610/A Agricultural Barn – Agester Lane. An agricultural development which does not require full planning permission or consultation with the Parish Council. Neighbours have expressed concerns and the location has been amended but not to the satisfaction of all neighbours. The possibility of this becoming a residential property in the future also causes concerns.
NOTED – no comments as application now closed.

Notified consultations – Broome Park Estate
It was agreed to monitor and await further details or a planning application.

Local Planning – Items of Interest

Deacon Landscapes site – Concerns have been expressed regarding the location of the village hall car park space as it would be shared with the dwellings. The new properties would be much larger than surrounding dwellings and therefore not in keeping with the village. Deacons have stated that they will look at the proposal again and include village hall parking in the original position.

Selsted traveller site – decisions awaited from FHDC on 1st October.

Wootton Parkside – agreed to maintain a watching brief on this.

Lydden Hill Race Circuit – planning permission for the new gantry has been granted and Cllr Thomas continues to try to arrange a meeting with the circuit management. DDC state that it is the applicant’s (LHRC) responsibility to organise these discussions, but progress has been slow. 

Cllr Thomas will progress.


	

20.44

20.44.1


20.44.2
20.44.3

20.44.4
	

COMMUNITY MATTERS & REPORTS FROM POLICE/PCSO/NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH

Cllr Hodges has met with resident who is offering to participate in the Community Police Equine Volunteer scheme. They expressed an interest some time ago but have not heard further. Cllr Thomas will follow up with Kent Police.
The CRAG report was circulated via email and noted at this meeting.
Notice Boards – it was agreed not to progress with moving or replacing the noticeboards due to the high costs of the project.
Remembrance Commemoration wreaths- It was agreed that Cllr Thomas will arrange these.


	20.45
	VILLAGE HALLS

Wootton village hall is now Covid-19 friendly and able to host events under the current guidance. Cllr Thomas also mentioned that the churches are opening, and dates will shortly be announced. Cllr Akehurst also confirmed that Denton Village hall is also open again.


	20.46

20.46.1
20.46.2
20.46.3


20.46.4

20.46.5
20.46.6


20.46.7


	HIGHWAYS, FOOTPATHS & VILLAGE GREEN

Verge cutting – covered above.
Finger Post – Cllr Thomas confirmed that this is progressing.
A260 Drainage & Bollards – Cllr Bevan reported that the blocked gullies have been cleared by DDC. Cllr Bevan has also had discussions regarding the bollards outside of no 6 where they are causing problems and need to be removed or re-sited.
Shelvin Drainage – the issue is being caused by field run-off; Cllr Bevan will progress remedial actions with KCC.
Buttermilk Drainage – Now resolved as KCC have cleared it.
Speeding A260 – checks have been undertaken by the Police and offenders dealt with, so some success to report. The road is also due to be re-surfaced, but a date has yet to be published.
Other Highways Matters - Potholes, Cllr Bevan will encourage residents to report potholes to KCC and will promote this via social media. Overgrown hedges have been causing problems, Cllr Bevan will follow this up and maintaining hedges is the responsibility of the landowner.


	
	Cllr Hodges left the meeting due to technical issues.


	20.47
	PARISH PLAN

To be discussed further and to include the options for affordable housing in line with the development proposals at Broome Park.


	20.48
	CLOSURE OF THE MEETING

There being no further business to discuss, the meeting closed at 2032.
Next Meeting: 25th November 2020 at 7pm



Minutes 30 September 2020
